CHEDDON FITZPAINE PARISH COUNCIL
 Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7.30pm on Thursday 13 September 2012 in the Memorial Hall Committee Room.
Present:  Cllr D Webber, Cllr R Isaacs, Cllr K Musgrave, Cllr J Blackshaw Cllr G Bridges, Cllr B Pring
Others Present: D Cllr B Nottrodt, C & D Cllr E Waymouth, C Cllr D Fothergill Clerk: Mrs J Pearson   
1. Apologies for absence:  D Cllr N Cavill, D Cllr U Palmer
2. Declarations of personal/prejudicial interests:  None
3. Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 12 July 2012 were amended at Cllr Musgrave’s request, approved and signed by the Chairman.  The amendment referred to Item 7 regarding the Clerks Remuneration confirming that D Cllr Jean Allgrove had been consulted and had advised everything was in order.  Proposed Cllr Webber, seconded Cllr Pring.
4. Code of Conduct.  Cllr Webber, Cllr Isaacs and the Clerk had met the previous week to consider the new Code of Conduct sent from SALC.  It was agreed to adopt the District Model as this would be consistent with the Monitoring Officers at Taunton Deane who would administer any complaint.  This had been circulated prior to the meeting and it was resolved to adopt this model.  Proposed Cllr Webber, seconded Cllr Blackshaw.
5. Register of Members Interests.  An error had been spotted that during the copying process, page 4 had been omitted.  The Clerk will forward the relevant page to Councillors and, once completed, hand all the forms to the Monitoring Officer at Taunton Deane.
6. Village Issues

a) Website.  The website has nearly been completed, and Councillors will be given a preview to check contents before it goes live.  It is anticipated to be operational early October.  The Clerk to inform Link-Up, and the Councillors have offered to deliver flyers advertising this facility.

b) Neighbourhood Watch.  The scheme in Cheddon Village continues to work well, but no progress has been made elsewhere owing to time constraints.

c) Speed Watch.  The Clerk had contacted the organiser, who has returned from Olympic duty, and new dates will be sent to the clerk shortly to arrange training.  Cllr Pring reported a SpeedWatch group had been in operation in Nerrols Drive.  It was assumed they were from Lyngford.
d) Gadds Valley/Reservoir.  Cllr Musgrave reported the flushing of the reservoir had been successful, though there is silt downstream which needs removing near Upper Cheddon cottages.   The Clerk to contact Highways to request the silt removed before the second flushing operation.
e) Playground S.106 money from Manor Farms development.  The Clerk had received a letter from the Community Development Team at TDBC detailing money totalling approximately £16,000 available to be spent within five years on equipment within the Parish.  This is normally the nearest play area, but must be on land that is owned by the Parish or administered by TDBC.  It cannot be spent on land that is in separate ownership ie Developers.   Separately, a further letter was received from CDT offering a Parish Play Area Grant Scheme applying for funding in 2013/14 year.  It was agreed a working group to be set up to consider ideas.

D Cllr Waymouth outlined two further schemes that were available for the Parish Council to apply for.  The Health and Wellbeing fund could provide up to £2,500 and a similar sum from the Community Enablement fund.  The former could provide for ‘ green gym’ equipment possibly on Summerleaze estate and the latter for first aid training, or equipment such as a defibulator for the Memorial Hall.  Both these funds must be applied for as soon as is practical and the money must be spent before 31 January 2013.   A working group would be set up to consider the options.  The Clerk would then send a letter detailing outline ideas and costs to be sent to D Cllr Waymouth.
7. Maidenbrook
a)  Tudor Park.  Dan Mawer of SCC Highways had followed up this matter and reported that ‘the holdup is a land transfer dispute between the two signatories of the original agreement’.  The Clerk clarified that the Planning Application Appeal (08/11/0018) to the Secretary of State for the third time in eight years on neighbouring land ‘should have no impact on the existing works’.   This legal matter needs completing before Highways can sign off the S106 and subsequent S38.  He is in correspondence with the developers.
b) Gatepost beside Culvert.  The Clerk had reported this broken gatepost in June to DLO/TDBC and there was difficulty establishing who had legal ownership of the land. It was suggested the Clerk contact Rachael Turner at SCC Highways for clarification.

Dog Waste Bin beside canal at Waterleaze.  The Clerk had checked this was in operation and working satisfactorily, with two positive reports being received.

Queues to the Recycling Plant at weekends. It was reported that traffic had backed up to the Crown roundabout blocking the entrance/exit to Waterleaze for residents at weekends.  The Clerk/D Cllr Waymouth to contact Viridor/Highways.
Nerrols drive fencing.  Cllr Pring advised there is broken fencing on this road.  It is understood to belong to the Crown and the Clerk will report this matter.
8. Crown Estate
a) Parkgate Junction Wall.  SCC Highways report that the work is scheduled for the end of October or early November which will need a partial road closure. 
b) Parking at School.  No further progress had been made.  Cllr Pring has close connections with the school and agreed when he knew more about the original plan to liaise with the School Head Teacher and Governors. 

9. Hestercombe.  Plans to open up the drive at Hestercombe had been received during the week by those living nearest to the proposal.  The Clerk had not received information at the time of the meeting, and it was believed at this stage to be consultative and was not discussed during the meeting.  (Note from Clerk:  The next day it was understood that the Planning Application had been filed, and that the Clerk had been omitted erroneously from circulation.) Hestercombe Light and Sound Display had taken place over six nights in September and a comment made as to how this might affected the horseshoe bats considering their sensitivity to sound and light disturbance. 
10.  Highways
a)  Surface Dressing of Hestercombe Road had been postponed in July because of the poor weather.  This road, and Mill Cross to Staddons road, were expected to be surface dressed imminently as Cllr Waymouth reported that Fitzhead and Yarford had recently been completed in the nearby area.
11. Planning Applications:   
08/11/0018  - Outline application for residential development on land to the east of Tudor Park, Maidenbrook Farm, Taunton – appeal – object
Cheddon Fitzpaine Parish Council wish to object to the above application.
The Parish concurs with Taunton Deane Borough Council’s points 1-6 made in the letter of 25 July 2012.
The Parish also concurs with the points made by West Monkton Parish Council’s comments posted on TDBC website on 13 August 2012.
08/12/0012  - Erection of conservatory to rear of 39 Summerleaze Crescent, Taunton – no objections
08/12/0013   Erection of single storey dwelling at land to the north of Maidenbrook Farmhouse, Tudor Park, Priorswood, Cheddon Fitzpaine (amended scheme to 08/11/0032) – object 
The Parish Council object to the planning application 08/12/0013.
Comments are as follows:
1. 
Application 08/11/0032 was approved in June 2012 for this site.  At that time, TDBC had considered this case and sensitively approved an application.   
2.              Amended application– No.  08/12/0013 dated 17 July, 2012 now extends those guidelines. The Parish Council see no reason to accept any increase in size to either the house or garage from the recently granted application and therefore object to this application.
3.      
The site has been considered previously in 2005 and 2009, and the comments (scanned/noted below) are from the Planning Inspector.  His comments at Para 2.3 and 2.4 raise concerns about considering the impact on the nearby Listed Building, and that it would ‘result in an urbanisation of the area out of keeping with and detrimental to the character and appearance of the area and contrary to Taunton Dean Local Plan policies S1(D) and S2(A). 

4.       
The County, District and Parish Councillors express their severe concern over the prolonged difficulties in concluding the development of Tudor Park as a whole and the subsequent inability by the Developer to satisfy all his existing obligations under the Section 106 Agreement and complete all outstanding Highway works so that it is at a standard whereby the Estate road can be adopted by the Local Authority.'   
08/12/0014/LB - Replacement of four 19th century softwood windows (frame & glazing) to the east elevation in the kitchen block extension at Kings Hall School, Kingston Road, Kingston St Mary – No objections
08/12/0015/T - Application to fell 9 Cypress trees included in Taunton Deane Borough (Cheddon Fitzpaine no.2) Tree Preservation order 1997 at Tudor Park, Maidenbrook, Taunton (TD708) – no objections
04/48/0047 Variation of Condition 21 of Permission 04/08/05/004 to permit the Household Waste Recycling Centre to be open to members of the public between 0800 and 1900 on Mondays between 1 October and 31 March – no objections
12. Decisions received- 
08/12/0006  Change of use from B1 office to A1 hair and beauty salon on the first floor of the west range of The Hestercombe Gardens Visitor Centre at Hestercombe Garden, Cheddon Fitzpaine – Grant Permission – 20.7.12
08/12/0009 Erection of 7 no. timber sheds at Manor Farm Barns, Manor Farm, Upper Cheddon, Cheddon Fitzpaine – Conditional Approval  1 0.07.12
08/12/0010  Erection of a tea kiosk within the shrubbery to the north of the transformer and a log store within the shrubbery to the south of the transformer, to the east of The Mill at Hestercombe Gardens, Cheddon Fitzpaine- conditional approval
08/12/0011 Installation of a 10 panel solar photovoltaic system to provide provide a 3.27 kWp installation on the south west facing roof of Rowford Barton, Rowford, Cheddon Fitzpaine – Refusal
08/12/0014/LB - Replacement of four 19th century softwood windows (frame & glazing) to the east elevation in the kitchen block extension at Kings Hall School, Kingston Road, Kingston St Mary – Conditional  approval 10.9.12

13. Reports – SCC, TDBC, Police
-D Cllr Waymouth reported from SCC

-Change Management at SCC.  An ex M&S employee with 30 years experience in business has been employed at County Hall to improve Communication and Customer Service.  Cllr Waymouth was impressed believing this to be a good improvement.  

-LTP Scheme in West Monkton had been approved for lowering curbs assisting cyclists on the towpath/Venture Way.
-Highways are reportedly ready for winter with good supplies of salt for the roads.  Maintenance of roads had improved with approx. 23,000 potholes filled the preceding year at £80 per pothole.

-Libraries – None have been closed, the future looks brighter, and more books are being purchased.

-Challenging times ahead for SCC health and welfare budgets:
 -Aging population.   Adult budgets being stretched.
- Children into care.  There are increased numbers of children being taken into care possibly as a result of the Baby Peter case in recent years, with the Courts being more cautious and numbers of children in care has risen from approx. 300 to 500.  The Cabinet meeting approved £1.4m extra to be available to Core Services for children. 
- Child adoptions.  The recent highlighting of adoption has seen an increase from 32-60 children being adopted. This is to be welcomed.

TDBC Report
-Cllr Waymouth reported the Core Strategy has been adopted, and Cllr Nottrodt reported the budget is currently being set.   There will be a public consultation in asking what should be provided.   The Statutory Services are to receive an Olympic level of service ie, gold/silver/bronze.

-Swimming Pool at Blackbrook.  Plans are being discussed to replace the St James Pool  which has limited economic life expectancy, and the town pool will be upgraded.

- Spa.  Plans to install one at Blackbrook  are being considered 

Police Report.
No PC or PCSO were present.  Cllr Musgrave reported that PCSO Tony Wearmouth had identified the owner of the dogs that had caused the death and injury to sheep on two farmers land, and that compensation had been settled.
14   Completion of Annual Audit 31/3/12.  The Clerk reported the External Audit had been completed and their Invoice £144.00 had been received.  It was noted that the Audit Commission has replace Moore Stephens as External Auditors for 2012/13 with the firm Grant Thornton.
15 Data Protection. The renewal  by direct debit for £35 is due on 15.09.12
16 Bank Reconciliation.  The Accounts on the Excel spreadsheet were distributed prior to the meeting.  Figures were checked, confirmed to be in order and signed by the Chairman. 
17  Payments for authorization.  Proposed Cllr Isaacs, seconded Cllr Blackshaw   
Clerks Expenses –Computer/BT allowance £75 (half year), mileage £16.90, office £15.98
Total £107.88
Code of Conduct Training – R Isaacs £20
Moore Stephens/External Auditors £144
18  Matters raised by councillors
· Cllr Pring noted that the footpaths at Nerrols are overgrown.

· A ‘No Tipping’ sign has been placed at the entrance to Kings Hall School, and it is felt a better place would be at the opposite end of Cat Lane.

· Cat Lane –being a Green Lane and therefore the responsibility of TDBC – is overgrown and it was requested the Clerk contact DLO for the work to be undertaken.  It was also requested that the vegetation be removed and not left in the neighbouring farmer’s field.

· Cllr Bridges had walked most of the footpaths and has contacted DLO for repairs to styles.

· Lengthsman.  It was noted that West Monkton has a lengthsman who is self-employed at a rate of £10 per hour.  He is not seeking extra work, so the Clerk was asked to contact Kingston St Mary Clerk to learn from their arrangements.

· Church.  Fence posts with ropes had been erected for a recent wedding to deter parking on the grass.  It is believed they were temporary and would be taken down shortly.

· Correspondence was circulated.

19.  Parish Council Meeting.  The next meeting will be held on 8 November 2012.
The meeting closed at 9.40 pm.
Signed: 

 Denise Webber  - 8 November 2012   

(Note from Clerk:  Computer skills do not run to scanning signed version, and uploading! –

 Original signed and held at Clerk’s premises).
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